
 
 

What this research is about 

Transdiagnostic factors are personality traits, 
thoughts, and feelings that are present across 
different mental disorders. This research focused on 
perfectionism, focused self-concept, and erroneous 
beliefs as transdiagnostic factors for gambling and 
eating disorders. Perfectionism is the pursuit of a self 
without flaws. Perfectionism comes with high levels of 
critical self-evaluation and concern for other people’s 
opinions. Focused self-concept is when someone’s 
evaluation of themselves and their self-worth 
depends too much on one area.  

This research examined financially focused self-
concept and appearance focused self-concept as they 
relate to gambling and eating disorders, respectively. 
Financially focused self-concept is when a person sees 
financial success as being very important to who they 
are. Appearance focused self-concept is when a 
person sees their appearance as being very important 
to who they are.  

Erroneous beliefs are errors in thinking. People with 
gambling problems often have erroneous beliefs 
about their ability to win at gambling. People with 
eating disorders often have erroneous beliefs about 
the efficacy and safety of unhealthy weight control 
strategies.  

The researchers expected that high levels of 
perfectionism would lead to a focused self-concept. 
They further thought that having a financially focused 
self-concept or an appearance focused self-concept 
would contribute to disordered gambling and 
disordered eating behaviours, respectively. This would 
especially be the case for people who had erroneous 
beliefs about these disordered behaviours. 

 

What the researchers did 

In Study 1, the researchers recruited 259 adults who 
had spent at least $100 on gambling in the last 12 
months. Participants were asked to answer several 
questionnaires. The Financially Focused Self-Concept 
Scale (FFS) was used to assess the degree to which a 
participant had a financially focused self-concept. The 
Problem Gambling Severity Index (PGSI) assessed 
symptoms related to disordered gambling. Erroneous 
beliefs related to gambling were measured with the 
Gambling Beliefs Questionnaire. Perfectionism was 

What you need to know 

This research explored whether perfectionism, 
focused self-concept, and erroneous beliefs 
contributed to different mental disorders in the 
same way. The researchers proposed a model in 
which perfectionism leads people to overly focus 
on one area of life as a source of self-evaluation 
and self-worth. For people with eating disorders, 
this is appearance focused self-concept. For 
people with gambling disorder, this is financially 
focused self-concept. Being overly invested in one 
area of life for one’s self-worth leads to disordered 
behaviours related to that area (disordered 
gambling or eating). This is particularly the case for 
people with erroneous beliefs about the 
behaviours. The researchers tested this model 
with people who gamble (Study 1 for disordered 
gambling) and undergraduate women (Study 2 for 
disordered eating). Their results confirmed their 
proposed model. 
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assessed with items drawn from three questionnaires 
that related to perfectionism.  

In Study 2, the researchers recruited 219 
undergraduate women. Study 2 participants were 
asked to answer several questionnaires. The Beliefs 
About Appearance Scale (BAAS) measured 
appearance focused self-concept. The restraint 
subscale of the Eating Disorders Examination-
Questionnaire (EDE-Q) was used to assess dietary 
restraint practices. An example was not eating for 8 
waking hours or more to influence one’s shape or 
weight. Participants also answered questions about 
the efficacy and safety of severely restricting calories.  

What the researchers found 

In Study 1, around 24% of the participants 
experienced problem gambling. Around 25% 
experienced moderate-risk gambling. The researchers 
found that higher levels of perfectionism were 
associated with having a greater financially focused 
self-concept. Participants who were more financially 
focused and who had more erroneous beliefs about 
gambling tended to show more disordered gambling 
behaviours. These results were not observed among 
participants with few erroneous beliefs about 
gambling.  

In Study 2, the researchers found that higher levels of 
perfectionism were associated with having more of an 
appearance focused self-concept. Higher levels of 
perfectionism were associated with higher levels of 
dietary restraint. Since these participants were 
focused on their appearance, they were more likely to 
be concerned with weight management and so 
restricted their diet accordingly. This was particularly 
the case for participants who had erroneous beliefs 
that severely restricting caloric intake was a safe and 
effective weight control strategy.  

How you can use this research 

This research demonstrated that perfectionism, 
focused self-concept, and erroneous beliefs may play 
a role in  gambling and eating disorders. This research 
could be useful for researchers and clinicians 
interested in a transdiagnostic model of 
understanding mental disorders. Other researchers 

could test to see whether this model can be applied to 
other addictive behaviours, such as workaholism.  
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About Gambling Research Exchange (GREO) 

Greo has partnered with the Knowledge Mobilization 
Unit at York University to produce Research 
Snapshots. Greo is an independent knowledge 
translation and exchange organization with almost 
two decades of international experience in 
generating, synthesizing, and mobilizing research into 
action across the health and wellbeing sectors. Greo 
helps organizations improve their strategies, policies, 
and practices by harnessing the power of evidence 
and stakeholder insight. 

Learn more about Greo by visiting greo.ca or emailing 
info@greo.ca.  
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